
Tilney St Lawrence Parish Council
Serving the villages of Tilney St Lawrence, Tilney cum Islington and Tilney Fen End

Minutes of the Tilney St Lawrence Parish Council meeting held at on Monday 8th April 2013 in the Village Hall, Tilney St Lawrence at 7.50pm.
In attendance:   Cllr D. Jones (in the Chair)

Cllr D. Appleby, Cllr D. Calton, Cllr P. Cullen, Cllr J. Day, Cllr G Place, Cllr A Sapey, Cllr R. Jaggers, Cllr D. Jones, Cllr C. Mills, Cllr R. Savage, Cllr E Jones, Cllr E Hearn. 
Parish Clerk: Mrs C Smith
Public: Mrs M Wright, Miss R Wright.

49
Apologies and reasons for absence.
Apologies for absence were received from Cllr B Ayres and Cllr C Ayres.
50 Declarations of interest for items on the agenda.
50.1 There were no declarations of interest.
51 Minutes of the Previous Meeting
51.1 The minutes of the previous Council meeting held on 4th March were agreed and signed as an accurate record of the meeting.
There were no issues raised by the public in attendance therefore the meeting was not adjourned.
52 Police Matters
52.1 Crime Statistics - Cllr D Jones reported that there had been one crime of an assault in Tilney St Lawrence and one domestic assault in Tilney Fen End. The assault in Tilney St Lawrence had occurred at the village hall and the police had requested the CCTV evidence. Unfortunately the fire alarm had sounded during the incident, which resulted in the cameras being automatically switched off along with the electricity supply. Work was being undertaken to ensure that in future the cameras would remain on in this situation.
52.2 Parking – Cllrs Jones reported that the area had been patrolled on Magdalen Rd by the PCSO. They did not consider that parking was interfering with other road users and so no further action would be taken. Clerk to inform the resident concerned.
52.3 Aylmer Rd

Following a complaint from a resident to Jackie Squires, Neighbourhood Officer, Borough Council of Kings Lynn and West Norfolk, the area had been patrolled by Community Police Officers. As there had been no other complaints and officers found no evidence of damage or disturbance in the area, Norfolk Police intend to take no further action. Clerk to inform J Squires.
53 Reports
53.1 Chairman’s Correspondence
53.1.1 Recycling – Cllr Appleby reported that there had been concerns raised by a resident about the new recycling arrangements. Specifically there were no arrangements for collecting glass and where could the bin liners for the compost bin be obtained. Cllr Jones reported that it is hoped that kerbside collections for glass would begin in 2014. Meanwhile glass could be taken to the bins at the Coach and Horses. The bio-degradable bin bags should be available in the local shop – Cllrs were informed that newspaper could also be used. Cllr Appleby would contact Cllr Long about these concerns.
53.1.2 Rubbish Tipped, School Rd – Cllr Appleby reported that there was a large area of rubbish tipped on land near School Rd. Cllrs confirmed that as this is private land the Borough Council would not clear it
53.1.3 Safety Lights St Johns Rd – Cllr Jones reported that Terrington St John Parish Council were looking to obtain a grant for flashing safety lights on Main Rd. Cllrs agreed that they would have no objection to the scheme.
53.2 Footway Lighting Report – Outage Col 131, Outside 131 High Rd.
53.3 Footpath & Tree Reports – No report. It was noted that Cllr Appleby was congratulated by a member of the Ramblers Association on the achievement of getting the footpath moved. 
53.4 Village Hall Report - Cllr Cullen reported that the AGM had been on 11th March Officers were elected, K Bodimeade would continue as chairman.
53.5 William Day Centre Report – Cllr Cullen reported that £135 had been raised in the Easter raffle for the amenity fund
53.6 Highway Matters
Potholes – A number of potholes and poor road conditions were reported. These included New Rd, Magdalen Rd- near Lords Bridge, High Rd – outside the bus shelter, Westfields – where it joins St John’s Rd, Magdalen Rd – sunken area, High Rd – near the Tilney cum Islington sign. Cllr Jones would arrange a meeting with A Wallace to inspect these and the outstanding areas already reported by the clerk.
Cllr Jaggers reported that another branch had come off the dead tree and the fly tipping remained at the flyover.

53.7 Patients Group – Cllr Sapey reported that Ms Self had published a procedural document to clarify appointment arrangements. This would be circulated to by the patient’s group members, put up on notice boards and displayed in the surgery and public areas in the villages. Cllr Sapey would forward a copy to the clerk for circulation to Cllrs and discussion at the next meeting.
53.8 Church Report – Cllr Place reported that the next phase of improvements would be to develop a Community Room. This would provide a small comfortable meeting room for Church functions and would be available for use by the wider community. The Church also hoped to have a notice board outside the Church.
54 Finance
Payments listed below were accepted for payment.
	Name
	Chq
	Description
	Net
	VAT
	Total

	EON
	DD
	Streetlight electricity
	129.32
	25.86
	155.18

	K&M
	 
	Streetlight Maint (inv 485)
	107.36
	21.47
	128.83

	Clerk
	 
	Salary
	370.07
	0
	370.07

	Clerk
	 
	Expenses
	31.56
	0
	31.56

	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 

	Total
	 
	 
	638.31
	47.33
	685.64

	 
	
	 
	 
	 
	


55 Planning
55.1 Applications  
13/00332/F - Conversion of chapel to dwelling at Thornalley Funeral Services 23 Magdalen Rd. – Cllrs noted that the consultation period had come to an end. The application had been supported by Cllrs that had responded to the email consultation. Concern had been expressed by the lack of available parking, Cllr Savage confirmed that there was some parking at the side of the building.
55.2 
Decisions 
13/00075/F Permission is granted for new access bridge at Rosary Farm, Gravel Bank. Cllrs noted the planning decision.
56 Contract of Employment
The Clerks contract of Employment was adopted by the Parish Council. Proposed: Cllr Calton. Seconded: Cllr Jaggers 
57 Tilney cum Islington Bus Shelter
Bus Shelter - Cllr Jones reported that on inspection the fence attached to the bus shelter appears to have damaged the bricks. The Clerk would continue to try and establish who erected the fence and contact the owner of the building with a view to taking the fence down and making good the bus shelter.
Litter Bin – Following an enquiry from a resident Cllrs agreed to purchase a new bin.
58 30mph bin signs

The clerk would write for permission to stick the bins signs to the bins.
59 General correspondence

59.1 Norfolk RCC Subscription – Cllrs needed more information before deciding if the subscription would be renewed.
59.2 Norfolk CAB funding request – In accordance with policy Cllrs declined the funding request.
59.3 LED Street lighting – Cllrs considered making a bid for grant funding to install LED street lighting. It was agreed that more information would be gathered before such a large investment was considered
60 King’s Lynn and West Norfolk Borough Council Issues
Cllr Jones reported that the change of use permission for the pharmacy to move into a house would be recommended for approval by planning officers. The objection raised by highways regarding highways would not affect the recommendation.
61  Items for the next agenda.
61.1 RCC Subscription
61.2 30mph Bin signs

61.3 Patients Group Report - Appointments Procedure

61.4 TCI Bus Shelter

61.5 Warding Tilney Fen End

62 Date of next meeting
62.1 The next meeting will take place on the 13th May 2013. This would start at 7.30pm and include the Parish Council AGM.
Meeting closed at 9.26 pm.               
                                                                                                           Chairman’s Signature__________________

